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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377  

Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
April 13, 2016
1:15 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Anna Lopez Brosche, John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:19), Matt Schellenberg (arr. 2:03)
Excused: Council President Greg Anderson
Also:  Council Members Al Ferraro and Danny Becton; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; John Pappas and A.J. Souto – Public Works Department; Mike Weinstein, Joey Greive, Angela Moyer, Teresa Eichner – Finance Department; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Paul Crawford – Office of Economic Development
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:15 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. The Chair (as the Acting Council President) appointed Commissioner Becton as a member of the committee for the remainder of its work and announced that the committee would meet today and one or possibly two more times to complete its work.
Stormwater legislation
2015-426: prohibits use of stormwater fee revenue for payment of debt service on any future debt, prohibits use of fee revenue for payment of debt service on bonds issued prior to the creation of the stormwater fee, and requires a minimum of $6 million per year and either the greater of $4 million or 15% of total fee revenue to be expended on drainage system rehabilitation (DSR - small-scale maintenance and rehab projects). CAO Sam Mousa urged the committee to clarify that the procedure would be to take the first $6 million of stormwater fee revenue for DSR use, and then either 15% of the remaining fee revenue or $4 million, whichever is greater, for capital purposes. Council Member Gulliford said he believes that the City’s stormwater utility operational costs are very high compared with other jurisdictions and that places a draw on the stormwater fee that prevents its use for capital projects. Mr. Mousa noted that Jacksonville’s 841 square miles of territory artificially inflates the operating costs due to thousands of miles of ditches and pipes that other jurisdictions don’t have and suggested that the administration explain to the Council each year at budget time how it is attempting to minimize administrative and operational costs for the stormwater utility. 
He also noted that the stormwater utility exempts a tremendous number of properties owned by non-profit organizations and low-income persons and the General Fund must make up the difference for that lost revenue which impacts on the cost ratios for the utility. Finance Director Mike Weinstein advocated for retaining the maximum amount of flexibility in use of the stormwater fee revenue rather than allocating the fee into constrained boxes that may not meet future needs. Chairwoman Boyer explained the special committee’s concern that the City’s recent budgeting practices have allocated the stormwater fee first to operational costs, then to small scale DSR maintenance and repair projects, and then if anything is left it is used for capital projects. The committee felt that more should be used for capital purposes and DSR and that operational uses should come last. There may be a need refine the definitions of DSR projects and capital projects, given that some capital maintenance projects exceed the $100,000 definition of a DSR project. Chairwoman Boyer directed the administration and the Council Auditor to meet to come up with revised terms and amount thresholds for different types of stormwater projects and said that she would work with the General Counsel’s Office and Council Auditor to refine the language in the bill to reflect the committee’s discussion and agreement today.
Council Member Gulliford suggested that the Council consider amending the stormwater fee ordinance to reduce or eliminate the fee exemption for land owned by non-profit organizations since they are using the service and contributing stormwater to the City’s system. Distinctions may need to be drawn between different types of non-profit uses, such as churches and daycares versus rental housing, thrift shops and other uses that generate revenues to the organization.
Banking Fund
2015-483: Chairwoman Boyer gave a brief overview of the history of the Banking Fund, why it was created, and how it has failed to meet some of its objectives over time because of budgetary conditions and changes in the types of revenues that local governments can pledge for payment of bond issues (general covenant pledge). The Finance Committee during last year’s budget process was inclined to do away with the Banking Fund in order to give the Council more control over the timing of borrowing, transfer of funds between projects, and project initiation and completion schedules. The Council has already made several Ordinance Code changes to require greater financial and project reporting from the administration to the Council.
City Treasurer Joey Greive reviewed a proposed substitute for 2015-483 and distributed and discussed a list of the special committee’s previously expressed concerns about the Banking Fund. Council Research was asked to research the history of Sec. 110.502, a restriction on installment purchase contracts, to determine why it was enacted. Mike Weinstein suggested eliminating the restriction so the method can be used; Council Member Crescimbeni suggested keeping the language and amending it to require City Council pre-approval for installment purchases.
Motion (Schellenberg): keep Sec. 110.502 and amend it to say the City Council must approve installment purchases in the annual budget process – withdrawn.

Chairwoman Boyer reminded the committee of the two sets of policies that affect the City’s borrowing – the Ordinance Code debt policy (ratios limiting the amount of borrowing based on City revenues and budget size) and the separate debt management policy that guides the nuts and bolts of when and how the City borrows what is authorized. She asked the committee to think about the proper limits for dollar amounts and asset life that authorizes borrowing versus paying cash for an asset. She also asked the Council Auditor and Budget Office for clarification on how debt service costs are allocated to departmental budgets versus a centralized non-departmental debt account and suggested the need for a budget schedule that reflects both departmental and non-departmental debt payments on one sheet for ease of reference.
Mr. Greive suggested that the portion of Sec. 110.506 regarding the Supervisor of Elections carrying over budget savings from one fiscal year to the next does not belong in the City Treasury chapter of the Code.

Sec. 110.511 is amended to add a reference to structural variable rate debt being limited to 30% of debt outstanding. Refinement of the wording is needed to clarify that the useful life of a project begins after project completion and principal payments must begin by the end of the first year after completion.
The Chair expressed a hope that the committee can finalize any changes to 2015-483 at the next meeting for referral to the Finance Committee. Mr. Mousa and Mr. Weinstein felt that the revised proposal represented a very strong yet appropriately limited approach to City borrowing. The bill will be presented to the Finance Committee next week for substitution and re-referral.

Mr. Mousa reported that he has been working with Teresa Eichner of the Finance Department and Public Works Director John Pappas on identifying appropriate uses for all the residual dollars found in hundreds of completed capital projects and a proposal to start utilizing those funds will be presented soon to City Council so that dollars can be put to use to get projects moving. The administration does not intend to propose closing any projects funded by council district bond funds. He warned that the CIP for FY16-17 will be very lean and the administration is trying to identify all available dollars from completed projects to be put to work immediately.
Public comment

None
The committee will meet next Wednesday, April 20th, at 1:00 p.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 2:55 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   4.13.16   Posted 5:00 p.m.
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